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Shade Tree A’s Model A Club  

The	Shade	Tree	A’s	Model	A	Club	is	a	non-profit	organization	dedicated	to	
the	preservation	and	the	restoration	of	the	Model	A	Ford	automobile.	Shade	
Tree	A’s	annual	dues	are	only	$25.	Members	are	urged	to	join	the	Model	A	
Ford	Club	of	America	 (www.mafca.com)	and	the	Model	A	Restorer’s	Club	
(www.model-a-ford.org)	 to	 enjoy	 the	 benefits	 of	 these	 national	
organizations	 including	their	 respective	magazines:	The	Restorer	 (MAFCA)	
and	Model	A	News	 (MARC).	The	Shade	Tree	A’s	club	 is	also	a	member	of	
MAFFI,	the	Model	“A”	Ford	Foundation,	Inc.		
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	On	the	Front	Cover	

Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 ladies	 Betty	 Wade,	 her	 daughters	 Deborah	
Fuller	 and	 Joyce	 Loflin	 and	 Beth	McDonald	 (Deborah’s	 best	
friend)	 ignored	 the	 threat	 of	 bad	 weather	 and	 drove	 their	
1930	Tudor	Sedan	to	Stuckey’s	 in	Wrens,	Georgia.	Photo	by	
Robbie	Jones.		
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OFF	THE	RUNNING	BOARD	
Craig	McMullin	-	President	

	
Building	Confidence	Driving	Your	Model	A	Ford	
	
I	 have	 heard	more	 than	 a	 few	 times,	 “I’m	 not	
sure	about	going	on	a	Club	tour	with	my	Model	
A.		I	may	have	an	issue	on	the	way	with	my	car	
and	be	 left	 on	 the	 side	of	 the	 road	miles	 from	
home”.		We	probably	all	have	had	that	feeling	at	
one	time	or	another	so	you’re	not	alone.	 	BUT,	
you	have	to	get	over	it!			
	
So,	I	offer	one	solution.		Drive	your	car	often;	on	
a	short	route	in	a	circle	not	far	from	home,	even	
with	a	buddy	for	more	confidence	if	that	helps	
you.	 Then	 on	 each	 successful	 trip,	 widen	 the	
circle	until	the	distance	gets	to	be	a	few	miles.		
On	 each	 trip	 listen	 to	 the	 engine,	 drive	 train,	
vibrations	 and	 get	 used	 to	 those	 sounds.	 	 As	
your	circles	and	routes	get	wider	and	longer	and	
the	 Model	 A	 sounds	 become	 consistent,	
common	 place	 and	 normal,	 your	 confidence	
with	your	Model	A	will	grow.		Now	you’re	ready	
for	 a	 short	 tour	and	with	each	 successful	 tour	
your	confidence	will	continue	to	grow.			
	
But	wait,	there’s	more.		What	if	after	all	this,	I’m	
on	 a	 club	 tour	 and	 all	 on	 a	 sudden	 I	 hear	 an	
awful	ugly	sound	and	I	have	to	pull	over	on	the	
side	of	the	road.		(I	have	been	there	more	than	
once	myself	as	have	many	other	STA	members.)		
Have	no	fear,	on	every	tour	there	are	more	than	
a	few	Club	members	with	knowledge	and	some	
spare	parts	that	will	most	likely	get	you	back	on	
the	 road	 driving	 again	 within	 a	 few	 minutes.		
And,	if	that	is	not	possible,	you	will	not	be	left	on	
the	 side	 of	 the	 road	 to	 fend	 for	 yourself.		
Arrangements	will	be	made	to	get	you	and	your	
Model	A	home.		I	hope	this	helps	and	I	expect	to	
see	you	on	the	next	tour,	no	excuses.	
	
Ahooga,	

Craig McMullin		-	President	

	

MEETING	MINUTES	
May	13,	2024	

Richard’s	Garage 	
Respectfully	submitted:	Frank	Knapp	–	Secretary	
	
The	monthly	meeting	of	The	Shade	Tree	A’s	was	
held	May	13,	2024	in	the	clubhouse	meeting	room	
at	 Richard	 Dunevent’s	 garage.	 President	 Craig	
McMullin	 brought	 the	meeting	 to	 order	 at	 7:00	
PM	 welcoming	 all	 thirty-two	members	 present.	
Craig	took	a	moment	to	thank	our	Vice	President,	
Andy	Morse,	 for	conducting	both	the	March	and	
April	meetings	in	his	absence.	He	also	thanked	the	
Board	 of	 Directors	 and	 all	 others	 who	 offer	
support	 stating,	 “I	 couldn’t	 do	 this	 job	 without	
you”.	
	
Five	 members	 contributed	 to	 our	 Name	 Tag	
Penalty	Cup.	
																																																																											
Both	 Matt	 Barrett	 and	 Ralph	 Neitzke	 offered	
“Jokes	of	the	Month”.	All	nineteen	STA	members	
with	 May	 birthdays	 were	 recognized.	 Quite	 a	
large	group!		
	

Continued	on	next	page	
	
	 	MONTHLY	MEETING	TIME	&	LOCATION	

Meetings	are	held	on	the	second	Monday	of	each	
month	 at	 Richard	 Dunevent’s	 garage,	 4338	
Owens	Road,	Evans,	Georgia.	Meetings	begin	at	
7:00	PM	and	are	followed	by	refreshments.		

	

Correction	to	the	
April	2024	Meeting	Minutes	

The	April	2024	Meeting	Minutes	published	in	the	
May	2024	issue	of	the	Shade	Tree	A’s	Newsletter	
incorrectly	 stated	 that	 Steve	 Spencer	 was	
working	on	his	sister’s	Model	A	in	Kentucky.	The	
Meeting	 Minutes	 should	 have	 said	 that	 Steve	
brought	 the	Model	 A	 back	 home	 to	work	 on	 it	
here.	
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MEETING	MINUTES	
Continued	

	
Misty	Hooker,	 informed	 the	 group	 she	will	 be	
undergoing	 surgery	 June	 10th.	 Andy	 Morse's	
grandson	 is	 recovering	 from	 his	 third	 heart	
surgery	 and	 Ralph	 Neitzke	 was	 recently	
hospitalized	for	a	heart	procedure.	
Unfortunately,	Charlie	Weaver,	 Sr.	 advised	 the	
group	of	his	wife	Debra’s	passing	on	April	15th.	
Thoughts	and	prayers	go	out	to	Charlie,	Sr.	and	
the	entire	Weaver	family	in	this	sad	and	difficult	
time.	
	
Vice	President:	Andrew	Morse	 announced	our	
technical	program	will	be	 “The	Model	A	Front	
Spring”	Presented	by	Darren	Riley.	
	
Treasurer:	Stuart	Smith	reported	expenditures	
of	$242.00	were	paid	with	$125.00	in	deposits	
made.	 Stuart	 also	 stated	 our	 Certificate	 of	
Deposit	 that	 recently	 matured	 has	 been	
reinvested.	
	
A	motion	was	made	 and	 seconded	 to	 approve	
the	 Treasurer’s	 Report	 and	 the	 April	 Meeting	
Minutes	 as	 published	 in	 The	 Newsletter.	 That	
motion	passed	by	unanimous	vote.	
		
National	Director:	Steve	Spencer	reported	he	is	
in	the	process	of	writing	articles	concerning	STA	
Activities	 for	 publication	 in	 The	 Restorer	 and	
Model	 A	 News	 for	 the	 upcoming	 May-June	
issues.	
																																																																																																																																																																																														
Newsletter	 Editor:	 All	 were	 surprised	 when	
Robbie	Jones	was	invited	by	President	Craig	to	
the	 podium	 to	 receive	 The	 MARC	 Newsletter	
Award	 of	 Excellence	 for	 his	 fantastic	 work	 as	
our	newsletter	editor.	Congratulations	Robbie!	
	
Tour	 Director:	 Due	 to	 Charlie	 Weaver,Jr.	 not	
being	able	to	continue	as	Tour	Director,	Darren	
Riley	has	agreed	to	take	the	job	and	has	already	
organized	our	last	two	tours.	

	
	

	
	
Show	&	Tell:	President	Craig	noted	STA	hats	are	
available	for	sale	and	Susan	Meloan	continues	to	
provide	our	logo	and	personalized	embroidery	on	
member	apparel.	
	
Old	Business:	Members	were	asked	for	comments	
on	 several	 recent	 events	 including	 The	 Old	 96	
District	Swap	Meet,	The	Johnston	Peach	Festival	
and	Parade	and	our	Tour	to	Stuckey’s	Pecan	and	
Candy	Factory.	
	
New	 Business:	 The	 following	 tours	 and	 events	
were	brought	 to	 the	attention	of	members.	 Josh	
Dover	 invited	 all	 STA	members	 to	 join	 him	 and	
Rebecca	for	their	annual		“Grandpa’s	Low	Country	
Boil”.	Josh	handed	out	flyers	containing	additional	
info	and	directions	to	all	interested	in	attending.	
Also	 mentioned	 were	 The	 Magnolia	 Ridge	
Antique	 Flee	 Market,	 The	 Aiken	 Memorial	 Day	
Parade,	 The	 Palmetto	 A’s	 Model	 A	 and	 T	 Swap	
Meet,	a	Cruise-In	at	Journey	Community	Church,	
our	STA	Technical	Session	on	Saturday	June,	22nd	
and	 The	 MARC	 National	 Meet	 July	 15th.-18th.		
Members	were	once	again	reminded	of	a	visit	to	
Augusta	 by	 the	 Queen	 City	Model	 A	 Club	while	
touring	 to	 The	 Florida	 Keys.	 STA	 members	 are	
invited	 to	 meet	 for	 dinner	 with	 that	 group	 on	
Saturday	June	1st.	
																																																																																																																																																																										
Technical	 Program:	 Darren	 Riley’s	 program	 on	
“The	Model	 A	 Spring”	was	well	 received	 by	 the	
group.	 Loaded	 with	 various	 spring	 parts	 and	 a	
well-organized	visual	aid,	Darren	took	us	through	
what	is	required	to	inspect	and	restore	both	front	
and	rear	springs.	Very	interesting	and	well	done!	
Thanks	Darren.	
	
There	being	no	further	business,	the	meeting	was	
adjourned	 at	 8:10	 PM	 after	 which	 members	
enjoyed	refreshments	provided	by	Jim	and	Sheila	
McPherson.	
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CLUB	CALENDAR	

 

Shade	Tree	A's	Events	
June	
1	 Queen	City	Model	A	Club	(Charlotte)	visit	to	Augusta	(see	announcement	on	page	9)	
10	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Meeting,	7:00	PM,	Richard’s	garage	(Technical	Program:	Model	A	Door	

Alignment	(Or	Misalignment),	presented	by	Andrew	Morse)	
22	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Technical	Session,	9:30	AM	–	noon.	This	Technical	Session	will	be	held	at	

the	home	of	Steve	Spencer,	243	Farmington	Drive	West,	Evans,	GA.	We	will	be	starting	
Steve’s	sister’s	(Paula,	a	fellow	Shade	Tree	A’s	member)	1930	Tudor	Sedan.	The	car	has	
not	run	in	several	years.	Meet	at	Steve’s	about	9:30.	We	will	go	to	a	local	restaurant	for	
lunch.	

July	
8	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Meeting,	7:00	PM,	Richard’s	garage	(Technical	Program:	TBA)	

August	
16-17	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Swap	Meet,	Thomson,	GA	
22	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Annual	Dinner	Meeting,	6:00	PM,	Sconyer’s	Bar-B-Que	

Every	Wednesday	at	11:00	
Join	the	Shade	Tree	A's	for	lunch	at	Cicis	Pizza	on	Wheeler	Road	

	
TBA	-	To	Be	Announced	

Other	Events	of	Interest	
June	
14-15	 Palmetto	A’s	Swap	Meet,	Columbia,	SC,	contact	John	Cockerill	at	803-446-3837,	

johntwilac@yahoo.com	
15	 Journey	Community	Church	Cruise-In,	10:00	AM	–	noon,	4798	Hardy	McManus	Road,	

Evans,	GA	
July	
15-18	 MARC	National	Meet,	Asheville,	NC,	additional	details	provided	later	in	the	Newsletter	

October	
8-11	 AACA	Eastern	Fall	National	Meet,	Hershey,	PA	
23-26	 AACA	Southeastern	Fall	National	Meet,	Huntsville,	AL	
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ANNOUNCEMENTS	
	

Shade	Tree	A’s	Member	News	
	

•	 Please	 continue	 to	 keep	 the	 following	 Shade	 Tree	 A's	
members	in	your	thoughts	and	prayers:	

-	 From	Misty:	My	day	is	arriving	soon	(June	10).	You	all	
will	be	at	the	monthly	meeting.	I	would	like	to	request	
for	 all	 of	 y’all	 to	 say	 a	 prayer	 for	me.	 Almighty	 God	
please	hold	the	hands	of	Dr.	Gramande	and	all	of	his	
assistants	to	remove	the	mass	and	tumor	without	any	
complication.	Please	help	them	to	stop	 the	bleeding.	
We	love	you	in	Jesus	name.	Amen	

-	 Janet	Neumar	being	treated	for	lung	cancer.	
-	 Abbie	Prince	and	Eric	Shogren	recovering	from	recent	

surgeries.		
•	 Longtime	friend	of	the	Shade	Tree	A’s	Ralph	Raub	of	the	Old	

96	District	Model	A	Club	is	battling	a	serious	illness.	He	and	
Madge	will	be	moving	back	to	Ohio	soon.	

•	 Another	Old	96	club	member,	Warren	Reynolds,	is	recovering	
from	an	accident	while	working	on	a	Model	A.	

	
Send	items	for	Shade	Tree	A’s	Member	News	to:	

newsletter@ShadeTreeAs.org	
	

 
 
 
	 	

Refreshment	
Schedule	

	
	
	

	

June	
Darren	&	Pat	Riley,	Kenny	Adkins,	Darrell	
&	Syble	Henderson	
July	
Robert	&	Sandra	Reis,	Don	Gordon,	
Misty	Hooker	
August	
No	refreshments	needed	due	to	the	
Sconyer’s	dinner	meeting	

	

The	first	person	listed	is	the	primary	
coordinator	for	the	month	

June	
Birthdays	

	
1	 Darla	Summers	
4	 Brandon	Carter	
6	 Matt	Barrett	
23	 Jeff	Young	
24	 Ange	Merry	
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Debra	Weaver	
1955	–2024	

	
Charlie	Weaver’s	wife,	Debra	Weaver,	passed	away	April	15,	2024.	The	following	is	the	obituary	for	
Debra	as	published	on	Legacy.com:	
	

	
Debra	Lee	Weaver,	68,	entered	into	rest	on	
Monday,	April	15,	2024.		
	
Debra	is	survived	by	her	loving	husband	of	
55	 years,	 3	 months,	 and	 5	 days,	 Charles	
Weaver;	 daughter,	 Donna	 Weaver;	 son,	
Charles	 Allen	Weaver	 (Suzanne);	 son,	 Joe	
Weaver	 (Heather);	 grandson,	 Charles	
Daniel	 Weaver	 (Taylor);	 granddaughter,	
Kaitlyn	Weaver;	grandson,	JR	Weaver;	and	
her	 sisters,	 Katie	 Adams	 (Tommy),	 Angie	
Brown,	 Patricia	 Faux	 (Randy),	 Barbara	
Lawrence	 (Nick),	 Betty	 Solt,	 and	 Cora	
Howard.	 She	 is	 preceded	 in	 death	 by	 her	
mother,	Margaret	Shipes;	father,	George	P.	
Williamson;	 brother,	 Gene	 Williamson;	
sister,	Faye	Powell;	and	her	brother,	Larry	
George	Williamson.		
	
Debra	was	a	great	wife,	wonderful	mother,	
and	 a	 loving	 grandmother	 who	 helped	
raise	her	grandchildren.	She	was	a	sweet,	
kind	 soul	 and	 will	 be	 missed	 by	 all	 who	
knew	her.		
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	 	 Shade	Tree	A's	Swap	Meet	

sponsored	by	the	

Shade Tree A's Model A Ford Club 
	

1818	Augusta	Highway,	Thomson,	Georgia	30824	
Friday,	August	16	and	Saturday,	August	17,	2024,	8:00	AM	until	2:00	PM	

	

There	 is	 no	 Parking,	 Admission	 or	

Vendor	 fee	 for	 this	 event.	 Come	

enjoy	your	day	with	fellow	Model	A	

enthusiasts.	 This	 year	 we	 are	

sponsoring	 a	 special	 workshop	 on	

Model	 A	 distributors.	 See	 details	

below.	Lunch	available.	

	

For	more	information,	contact:		

Andrew	Morse		

706-834-2342	

4morses@comcast.net	

Jim	McPherson		

706-564-0120	

	
	

Distributor	Diagnostics	and	Rebuilding	Workshop	
SATURDAY,	10:00	AM	–	12:00	Noon	

	

The	 Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 are	 proud	 to	 present	 a	 hands	 on	

workshop	on	the	Model	A	distributor.	Have	your	distributor	

issues	professionally	evaluated,	or	get	help	rebuilding	your	

distributor.	Eric	Shogren,	owner	of	Guben’s	Garage,	a	Model	

A	repair	facility,	will	be	available	to	evaluate	your	distributor	

or	 assist	 in	 rebuilding	 your	 distributor.	 Bring	 your	

distributor,	and	the	new	parts	to	rebuild	it,	and	Eric	will	have	

the	tools	available	to	rebuild	your	distributor.			
	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

For	vendor	registration,	please	contact	Andrew	Morse	or	Jim	McPherson	

We're	on		
our	way	to	the	

Shade	Tree	A's	Swap		
Meet	to	get	parts		

for	our	car!	

Smith	 and	 Jones	 Antique	 Auto	 Parts	 will	 be	 attending	 our	 Swap	

Meet.	Contact	Davin	Smith	with	your	parts	order	for	delivery	to	the	

Swap	Meet	and	save	on	shipping.		

Phone:	803-822-4141,	800-422-1928;	e-mail:	snjparts@gmail.com	
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Queen	City	Model	A	Club	Tour	to	
	Augusta,	GA	

	
On	Saturday	June	1st	we	will	meet	with	the	Queen	City	Model	A	Club	
from	Charlotte,	North	Carolina	in	the	big	room	upstairs	at	Sconyers	
Bar-B-Que	at	6:00	PM.	The	Queen	City	club	is	touring	to	Augusta	and	
some	are	even	continuing	on	to	Key	West!	This	should	be	a	lot	of	fun	
meeting	new	 friends,	 hearing	 about	 their	 trip	 and	 enjoying	 some	
great	BBQ.	Hope	to	see	you	all	there.		
	
If	you’re	interested	in	joining	the	Queen	City	club	on	some	of	their	other	outings	around	town,	they	plan	
to	tour	the	George	Walton	house	at	9:00	AM	Saturday	morning,	followed	by	a	tour	of	the	Enterprise	Mill	
and	a	canal	boat	tour.	They	will	have	lunch	at	the	Sno-Cap	drive-in	restaurant	in	North	Augusta,	South	
Carolina	followed	by	a	trip	to	the	Augusta	Museum	of	History.	
	
	

Shade	Tree	A’s	Apparel	
	
Shade	Tree	A’s	apparel	is	available	from	Susan	Meloan.	Susan	still	has	
a	few	vests	that	she	can	embroider	and	customize	for	you.	She	can	
also	 embroider	 apparel	 that	 you	provide	with	 your	 name	 and	 the	
Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 logo.	 Contact	 Susan	 at	 803-634-2570	 if	 you’re	
interested.	Also,	hats	are	available	for	purchase	for	$15	from	the	club.	

	
	

Shade	Tree	A’s	Newsletter	Award	
	
The	 Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 Newsletter	 has	 once	 again	 been	 nationally	
recognized	as	one	of	the	best	newsletters.	At	the	May	2024	meeting	
of	the	Shade	Tree	A’s,	club	President,	Craig	McMullin,	presented	the	
2023	Award	of	Excellence	from	the	Model	A	Restorers	Club	to	the	
Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 newsletter	 editor,	 Robbie	 Jones.	 Congratulations	
Shade	 Tree	 A’s!	 Everyone	 who’s	 submitted	 articles,	 photos	 and	
other	relevant	information	or	offered	encouragement	and	support	
(I	think	that	covers	everybody)	shares	in	this	award.		
	
	 	

Welcome to the 
Queen City Model A Club

Est. 1957

The Queen City Model A Club is made up of Ford Model A owners and enthusiasts! As a club, we meet 
once a month at a different restaurant around the Charlotte area. We also get together for various events, 

tours, day trips, and more.

  If you are interested in joining the club please get in touch using the Contact Us page! 

         !

© 2024 Queen City Model A Club

 Home  Events  Gallery  Links  Club Officers  Tool Crib  Members  Member Documents  Contact us
 Dress to Impress

          

 

Photo	by	Andrew	Morse	
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Join	Us	on	a	Tour	to	Asheville,	NC	and	the		
Model	A	Restorer’s	Club	2024	National	Meet	

	

The	Shade	Tree	A’s	are	planning	a	tour	to	Asheville,	NC	to	attend	the	MARC	National	Meet	July	15-18.	
Will	you	join	us?	This	is	your	opportunity	to	attend	and	participate	in	a	national	Model	A	event.	I	would	
expect	300	or	more	Model	A’s	 to	be	there,	plus	a	variety	of	seminars,	a	swap	meet,	and	era	 fashion	
events	 (meet	 schedule	not	yet	available).	There	will	be	a	Welcome	Party,	 an	Era	Fashion	Show/Ice	
Cream	Social,	a	Grand	Tour	on	Thursday,	and	an	Awards	Banquet.	You	can	choose	which	events	you	
want	to	participate	in.	If	you	cannot	attend	the	entire	event,	I	would	encourage	you	to	look	at	the	meet	
schedule	and	attend	one	or	more	days	having	events	that	interest	you.	Asheville	is	about	170	miles,	and	
we	can	drive	Highway	25	all	the	way.	We	have	toured	to	Asheville	and	the	surrounding	area	many	times	
in	the	past.	Some	will	drive	their	Model	A,	some	will	trailer	their	Model	A	(special	trailer	parking	will	
be	available),	and	some	will	drive	their	modern	car.	Robbie	has	posted	the	hotel	 information	 in	the	
Newsletter.	The	host	hotel	was	full	in	three	days.	A	number	of	Shade	Tree	A’s	members	have	already	
indicated	they	will	attend.	Will	you	join	us?	
	

Lodging	at	the	National	Meet:	
Many	Shade	Tree	A’s	members	are	staying	at	the	Holiday	Inn	Express,	Asheville	SW,	Outlet	Center,	12	
Rocky	Ridge	Road.	The	local	phone	number	is	828-665-6519.	Use	the	code	“The	Nashville	A’s”	to	get	
the	meet	rate.	The	phone	number	listed	in	the	Meet	Announcement	is	for	the	National	Reservation	Line.	
	

Additional	 information	 is	 provided	 on	 the	 following	 pages.	 Registration	 forms	 are	 included	 in	 the	
January/February	2024	issue	of	the	Model	A	News	magazine.	
	
	 	

Photo	by	Robbie	Jones	
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SATURDAY, JUNE 15TH
10:00am-12:00pm

free food
All bikes, trucks, & cars welcome

ON THE EVANS CAMPUS
4798 HARDY MCMANUS RD  EVANS, GA
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Model	A	Ford	Foundation	Inc.	
MAFFI	Minute,	May	2024	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

Have	you	ever	wondered	what	being	a	Trustee	for	the	Model	A	
Ford	Foundation	is	all	about?	
	
The	 Model	 A	 Ford	 Foundation	 has	 15	 Trustees	 and	 the	
positions	are	nonpaid.	Terms	are	three	years	in	duration	and	
term	 limits	 are	 6	 consecutive	 years.	 	 Meetings	 are	 done	 via	
Zoom,	but	there	is	a	day-long	face-to-face	meeting	in	Michigan	
two	days	prior	to	Model	A	Days	each	year	(also,	travel	expenses	
are	non-reimbursable;	this	is	100%	volunteer	work).		

	
A	sampling	of	duties	include:	creating	and	ordering	signage	at	the	museum	for	displays	and	events,	programming	
and	maintaining	inventory,	and	financials--	some	daily.		There	are	several	committees	to	be	chaired	and	worked	
on:	 day-to-day	 museum	 management,	 finance,	 fundraising,	 the	 construction	 expansion,	 the	 design	 and	
development	 of	 the	 displays,	 insurance,	 assession/deassession	 of	 vehicles,	 fleet	 maintenance,	 social	 media,	
solicitation	of	parts,	tool	acquisition	and	inventory,	by-laws	and	job	description	updates,	advisory,	and	partner	
museum	liaisons	as	well	as	Model	A	Days	each	year	(which	has	a	huge	number	of	subcommittees	from	parking	
to	staffing	the	gates	to	managing	the	swap	meet,	the	first	start	program,	riding	and	driving	Model	A’s).	There	are	
always	a	variety	of	other	projects	that	need	a	manager	too	(ie:	bus	restoration,	booth	displays	at	meets,	library	
collections,	period	attire	collections	as	well	as	developing	
national	magazine	articles	and	ideas.)	
	
Individuals	 also	 serve	 as	 officers	 (President,	 Vice	
President,	Secretary,	and	Treasurer	and	a	variety	of	other	
tasks:		MAFFI	registrar,	picking	up	and	delivering	vehicles,	
managing	 gift	 shop	 items,	 updating	 and	maintaining	 the	
MAFFI	website	and	IT	systems	within	the	museum.	
	
If	 any	 of	 this	 kind	 of	 work	 is	 of	 interest	 to	 you,	 please	
contact	John	Begg	at	jwbegg@gmail.com.		
	

Happy	Motoring,	
Cindy	Ellenbecker,	Secretary	
Model	A	Ford	Foundation	Inc.	Trustee		 	
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My	wife	has	been	planning	out	our	summer	vacation	for	some	time	and	included	in	this	year’s	summer	
activities	are	two	important	events.	First	of	these	is	the	National	Convention	in	Ruidoso,	NM.	The	entire	
Southwest	Adventures	group	have	put	in	countless	hours	to	make	this	event	the	success	we	know	it	
will	be.	If	you	haven’t	already	there	is	still	time	to	book	your	own	adventure.		
	
The	Texas	Tour	sponsored	by	the	Dallas	Model	A	Club	is	June	13-16th.	This	is	a	grand	tour	of	east	Texas	
kicking	off	from	Nacogdoches,	TX.	will	not	disappoint	those	attending.	Information	is	available	on	their	
website	as	well	as	Facebook.		
	
Later	in	September	will	certainly	be	the	highlight	of	the	year	for	me.	This	year’s	Model	A	Days	at	the	
Model	 A	 Ford	 Museum	 in	 Hickory	 Corners,	 MI.	 will	 be	 even	 more	 special	 as	 the	 first	 100	 bricks	
recognizing	 those	 chapters	 of	 the	 Model	 A	 Ford	 Club	 of	 America	 who	 have	 achieved	 50	 years	 of	
continuous	membership	will	be		
recognized	with	a	permanent	memorial	in	the	sidewalk	in	front	of	the	museum.	If	you	have	been	to	the	
museum	before	you	have	seen	the	sidewalks	with	their	many	bricks	placed	by	individuals	and	chapters	
for	recognition	and	memorials.	Last	year	the	Board	by	a	unanimous	vote	approved	the	placement	of	
these	bricks	for	our	existing	honorees	as	well	as	established	this	recognition	going	forward.		
	
If	your	chapter	has	been	recognized	as	a	50-year	Chapter	will	you	please	consider	joining	us	September	
20-21st	at	the	Model	A	Ford	Foundation	Museum	in	Hickory	Corners	for	this	unveiling.	You	will	be	able	
to	see	your	chapter’s	permanent	memorial	as	well	as	finest	museum	dedicated	to	the	Model	A	Ford.	You	
will	 also	 have	 the	 opportunity	 to	 see	 the	 entire	 campus	 of	 the	 Gilmore	 museums,	 including	 the	
Horseless	Carriage	Club	Museum,	The	AACA	Museum,	Cadillac,	Studebaker,	Kaiser	and	others.	Your	
attendance	will	also	support	MAFFI	and	help	preserve	this	great	hobby	we	all	love.		
	
I	hope	to	see	you	and	your	“A”	on	the	road.		
	
Will	Langford		

	 	

 

Model A Ford           Club of America 
250 So. Cypress La Habra, California 90631-5586 

562-697-2712 
 
March 2024 President’s Flying Quail Message   

For those that subscribe to the Flying Quail newsletter, I’m sure you’ve noticed the revised look and 
enhanced content.  The new Flying Quail appearance is vibrant and refreshing.  I would like to thank Will 

Langford, Chapter Coordinator Director and Gary Price, Secretary especially for their efforts to renew and 

revitalize the publication.  I would also like to thank all those that contribute articles and material to be 

include in the newsletter.  Keep those articles coming.  If you do not subscribe, you should check it out. I think 

you will find it very informative and interesting. 

A couple of months into the new year and I hope you haven’t broken all your new year resolutions.  I 
hope you are still getting that “little bit of exercise” each day, eating wiser and healthier and haven’t slipped 
back into that bad habit you swore to yourself to stop.  Staying true to the course on our new years’ 
resolutions, as my father once said after trying to hit a golf ball for the first time in his fifties: “It’s harder than 
it looks”.   After a slow year in 2023, for Elaine and I at least, and driving our Model A only a little more the 

5,000 miles my resolution is to drive my Model A weekly, weather permitting.  Not to necessarily make it my 

daily driver but to get it out on a regular basis.  So far, so good. Good ‘ol south Texas weather makes that 
possible.  Maybe not in your area, but good look getting you Model A out and about on a more regular basis in 

2024.   

Now is the time for you to decide if you are interested in participating in MAFCA’s leadership as a 
National Director.  Information is available on the MAFCA website at:  https://www.mafca.com/elections.html.  
Additionally, each Director is available to answer your questions and help steer you in the right direction to 

run for office. 

Our 2024 MAFCA national convention, Southwest "A"ventures”, is scheduled for June 23 – 29 and is 

being hosted by the Southeast Model A’s.  They have planned a great list of activities and are working 

diligently to put together a great outing.   Check their webpage:  https://www.southwestaventures.com/ for 

information on registration, including the registration forms, convention clothing items, raffle items and 

access to purchasing raffle tickets.   Sounds too good to miss so start your planning now! 

In prior years MAFCA has clearly supported the concept that youth are essential to the Model A 

hobby's future and chapters are the means to introduce youth to the hobby. Establishing club activities that 

invite youth participation is a fundamental key to turning our youth into lifelong hobbyists.  May of each year 

has been designated as Model A Youth Month.  Now is the time for chapters to complete their planning and 

beginning to publicize their event. I look forward to reading about the many different ways our chapters are 

involving our youth in the hobby.  

“See you down the road!”  Robert Bullard 
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Shade	Tree	A’s	Tour	to	Stuckey’s	in	Wrens,	GA	
Story	by	Robbie	Jones	

Photos	by	Robbie	Jones	except	as	noted	
	
The	 weather	 finally	 cooperated	 (sort	 of)	 and	 the	
Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 were	 able	 to	 make	 the	 tour	 to	
Stuckey’s	 Candies	 in	Wrens,	 Georgia.	 Although	 the	
weather	turned	out	to	be	great,	the	lingering	threat	
of	 weather	 kept	 many	 Shade	 Tree	 A’ers	 in	 their	
modern	cars.	A	handful	of	folks,	led	by	Shade	Tree	A’s	
ladies	Betty	Wade,	her	daughters	Deborah	Fuller	and	
Joyce	 Loflin	 and	 Beth	 McDonald	 (Deborah’s	 best	
friend)	in	their	1930	Tudor	Sedan,	decided	to	drive	
their	 Model	 A’s.	 Other	 Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 members	
included	 Darrell	 and	 Syble	 Henderson,	 Charlie	
Weaver	 and	 his	 daughter	 Donna	 and	 tour	 director	
Darren	Riley.		
	
	
Stephanie	Stuckey	(Chairperson	of	the	Company)	took	us	on	a	tour	of	the	Stuckey’s	plant	to	see	first-
hand	how	one	of	our	favorite	candies	are	made.	Many	Shade	Tree	A’s	members	took	advantage	of	the	
discount	offered	to	us	and	stocked	up	on	a	bunch	of	sweets.	Before	heading	back	home	we	had	lunch	at	
Peggy’s	Restaurant	in	Wrens.	
	
Stephanie’s	grandfather	founded	Stuckey’s	Candies	in	1937	while	driving	a	Model	A	Ford.	The	Saturday	
Evening	 Post	 published	 an	 article	 about	 the	 history	 of	 the	 company	 and	 Stephanie’s	 efforts	 to	
reinvigorate	the	company	and	the	brand.	The	full	article	can	be	found	at	the	following	web	address:	
 

https://www.saturdayeveningpost.com/2023/12/stuckeys-stages-a-comeback/	
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Stuckey’s Stages a Comeback
Could a new generation save a legendary family business?

Bill Newcott

  

One tough nut: For Stephanie Stuckey, reviving the Stuckey’s brand is about family
and legacy more than profit. (Photo by Markham Yard)
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Sitting in the back seat of a woody station wagon in the

1970s, Stephanie Stuckey, the third of four children, knew

that was her family’s name up there on those roadside

stores that popped up every 50 miles or so.

Or, more specifically, she knew it was the name of her grandfather, W.S. Stuckey, a

Georgia businessman who started selling pecans from his Model A coupe in the depths

of the Great Depression, and who, in 1937, opened his first roadside stand.

Before long, Stuckey had single-handedly invented a staple of the American highway:

the one-stop roadside destination, with a restaurant, gas station, candy store, and

souvenir shop under one teal roof.

“Eat Here and Get Gas!” proclaimed a Stuckey’s T-shirt from the 1960s, and millions of

Americans did just that. By the 1960s, Stuckey’s boasted 368 locations in more than 30

states. A 1976 Stuckey’s ad shows the U.S. Interstate Highway System dotted with

Stuckey’s, like ants crawling on branches, nearly coast-to-coast. Carloads of families

poured out of their Ford Country Squire station wagons into Stuckey’s parking lots and

fanned out. While Dad filled up on Texaco gas, the rest headed to the reliably clean

restrooms and, inevitably, down those aisles laden with products that can only be called

American.

“Before there was Wawa, before there was 7-11, before there was Buc-ee’s, there was

Stuckey’s,” says Stephanie Stuckey.

The company never owned those stores; all of them were owned by franchisees. They

paid W.S. Stuckey a percentage of every gallon of gas they sold, and he provided every

single item that stood on their shelves, from sets of jacks to rubber snakes; from T-shirts

to state-themed salt and pepper shakers.

His name, their store: W.S. Stuckey (left) visits with a franchisee. (Courtesy Stuckey’s

Corporation)

And, of course, the pecan rolls, first whipped up in the 1930s by W.S.’s wife, Ethel. It’s

probably best to explain the pecan roll by going with Ethel’s original description: “A

light, flu!y nougat center mixed with maraschino cherries which are hand-dipped in an

antique copper kettle holding fresh-made buttery caramel” — all rolled in pecan chips.

No doubt that antique copper kettle has gone the way of leaded gasoline, but even today

there is nothing quite like coaxing a grown adult who has spent an entire lifetime

avoiding Stuckey’s pecan rolls to finally give one a nibble — and watching the “where-

have-you-been-all-my-life” expression spread across their face.

For decades, W.S. Stuckey attempted to personally run virtually every aspect of the

company, and that eventually became too much for one man. In the 1960s, he sold

Stuckey’s to the people who made PET evaporated milk — and the corporate suits let the

Stuckey’s brand languish. High gasoline prices didn’t help: As family road trips

dwindled, so did Stuckey’s foot tra"c.

Still, many of Stephanie Stuckey’s earliest memories involve stops at her namesake store.

“We’d pull over, like everyone else,” she recalls. “I knew my grandfather had created this

fun, special place, but I had no sense of entitlement. I didn’t feel like I could walk up and

down the aisles scarfing down pecan rolls and pocketing rubber alligators. It had our

name, but it wasn’t ours.”

Stuckey’s strongest memory is of Store Number One, near her hometown of Eastman,

Georgia.

“They had a talking myna bird,” she recalls. “It said, ‘My name is Corky and I’m not for

sale!’”

The business model allowed franchisees to breathe local flavor into their locations while

maintaining the welcoming, familiar Stuckey’s environment. During the 1980s, The

Stuckey’s in Yeehaw Junction, Florida, sold actual alligator heads from a barrel.

Stephanie Stuckey recalls franchisees who kept beehives on their property and sold the

resulting honey.

As the years rolled by, though, those visits to Stuckey’s became less nostalgic for the

founder’s granddaughter.

“By the early 2000s, my family’s legacy had become a bunch of shuttered stores on the

roadside,” she says. Even worse, more than a few had been turned into porn shops and

strip clubs.

“I thought, ‘That’s not my grandfather’s legacy. That’s not how our story ends.”

Road trip staple: At its height, Stuckey’s was synonymous with family vacation. (Courtesy

Stuckey’s Corporation)

Stephanie’s father, W.S. Stuckey Jr., had managed to pull some investors together to buy

the store from its corporate owners in 1984, but the brand remained a minor holding in

a much larger portfolio.

Despite her name, Stephanie Stuckey was an unlikely savior for the company. A former

attorney, she represented Dekalb County in the Georgia State Legislature from 1998 to

2013. Deciding not to seek re-election, she became Director of Sustainability for the City

of Atlanta, then the city’s Chief Resilience O"cer.

Then, one day in 2019, she got a phone call: Would she be interested in buying a failing

company that happened to bear her family name?

“I was not the first choice for this,” she says with a laugh. “Other family members passed

on it before they got around to me.

“Things were not good. There was no CEO, no leadership. The company was working out

of a rented warehouse with a double-wide trailer. We were selling closeout merchandise

at 52 licensed locations.

“We were losing money.”

Even the company’s legacy product, the pecan roll, was su!ering: Virtually unsupervised

manufacturers had for years been cranking them out, making them smaller and loading

them up with high fructose corn syrup.

After a bit of soul-searching, Stuckey did what the rest of her family would not: She

invested her life savings to buy the company.

“I knew it was a losing proposition,” she says. “But I saw something that was not on the

balance sheet, and that was the value of the brand. Besides, I had a cause that was higher

than profit: family and legacy.”

The first thing she did was take a road trip.

“Stuckey’s is a road trip brand,” she says. “I always knew it as a road trip brand. And I

had this naive vision that I was going to revive the stores.

“In the end, I think my superpower was that I was naive.”

What she found on the road was not encouraging. Pulling into one Stuckey’s parking lot,

the woman who, as a little girl, would have been filled with a sense of fun and

excitement at the sight of a Stuckey’s sign took one look at the dilapidated building, put

her head down, and wept.

“I asked myself, ‘How am I going to turn this around?’”

Forcing herself to get out of the car, Stuckey ventured into the store — where she

experienced what she calls “an epiphany.”

“Yeah, the store looked terrible,” she recalls, “but it was full of people, and they were

buying stu!. Our stu!!”

Even the undersized, too-sweet version of the Stuckey’s Pecan Roll.

“That was my a-ha moment: I didn’t have the $100 million it would take to revive the

stores — but I could invest in reviving the products that people still loved.”

Stuckey found a partner who is a third-generation pecan farmer with manufacturing

experience. Together they bought a candy manufacturing plant and re-assumed control

of all Stuckey’s branded treats. Besides providing candy for all 13 remaining Stuckey’s

stores (“I love those stores!” Stuckey says), the brand is now available at hundreds of

retail outlets, including Hobby Lobby, Beal’s, Food Lion, Ace Hardware, and Piggly-

Wiggly.

Even more satisfying for Stuckey, you’ll find Stuckey’s Pecan Rolls and other candies at

Travel Centers of America and every Florida Wawa — two chains that owe their very

existence to W.S. Stuckey, who nearly a century ago first dreamed of a gas-and-eat

roadside business.

“In the past two years,” she says, “we’ve gone from $2 million in sales to $14 million.”

Most important to the company’s future, Stuckey says, is to never lose sight of the vision

of her grandfather, who always saw pecans as the bedrock of his business.

“In 10 years, I’d like to see us be the go-to brand for pecan snacks in the world,” she says.

“Did you know that pecans are the only snack nut native to our country? I think that’s

pretty cool.”

Still, now in her mid-50s, Stuckey is well aware that she can’t be the poster woman for

Stuckey’s forever.

“Believe it or not, I’d actually like to retire when I’m 65,” she says. “I’d like to think

another Stuckey will come along, but we have lots of non-family members who are

making this company grow right now.

“But, yeah, I suppose I might end up being the brand ambassador for the rest of my life.

Like Colonel Sanders. They’ll roll me out in a wheelchair: ‘Here she is! The Stuckey

lady!’”

 

Bill Newcott is the award-winning film critic for The Saturday Evening Post. For more

about the author, visit billnewcott.com.

This article is featured in the January/February 2024 issue of The Saturday Evening

Post. Subscribe to the magazine for more art, inspiring stories, fiction, humor, and

features from our archives.

Become a Saturday Evening Post member and enjoy unlimited access.  Subscribe now
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COMMENTS
December 23, 2023 at 10:34 pm

Eddie Brannon says:

My first public job with a real check every Friday was as a gasoline attendant at Stuckey’s in Calhoun, GA. We washed
windshields, checked oil levels and with a fill up you could get Pecan Divinity or Peanut Brittle. We would have tour
buses stop often and get a Chicken dinner with a biscuit and pack of honey. Rest rooms had to be checked regularly and
be spotless. It was a great opportunity for a 15 year old boy. Thank you for your vision and leadership in protecting your
family name.

December 18, 2023 at 5:50 am

Mark Bowen says:

Upon reading this, I ran up to my local Wawa’s and bought some Stuckey’s Pecans. Delicious! Thank you for the article
and information!

December 17, 2023 at 6:27 pm

Midnight_Rider_1961 says:

Stuckey’s had the best pecan rolls and food! I hope they are successful in their comeback attempts. One thing they should
not overlook in doing so is a presence on US Highways like say US 70, 64, 31, 412, and many others too numerous to list.
Believe it or not there are many travelers who try to avoid the fast pace of interstates.

December 16, 2023 at 10:07 pm

Bob McGowan, Jr. says:

Stephanie, your instincts of knowing what to do, when and how to revive Stuckey’s core (treat) products is obviously
working very well. Having them available at existing retailers takes the biggest worry o! your shoulders. Profits of $2
million to $14 million in 2 years, is remarkable. As far as retiring goes, let the good times roll, and don’t even think about
that!

December 16, 2023 at 6:15 pm

harrywebbabc1 says:

As a child I was not aware of Stuckey’s until my Father became a Manager of their competition called Hornes. It was really
an almost exact copy of Stukey’s even to the pecan logs. I worked there summers pumping gas,
washing dishes, bus boy and have very happy memories. Harry Webb

December 16, 2023 at 11:57 am

James Norton says:

Yes, I fondly remember the big roadside sign shouting out in tall letters “Pecan Logs” I laugh, when I think about the
motto ” Eat here and get gas.” We’ve have a Hobby Lobby in our town. I’ll see if I can scare up a pecan log. Dad always
stopped at Stuckey’s, because he said Stuckey’s always had super clean bath rooms. I miss Dad and Stuckey’s.
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“Eat Here and Get Gas!” proclaimed a Stuckey’s T-shirt from the 1960s, and millions of

Americans did just that. By the 1960s, Stuckey’s boasted 368 locations in more than 30

states. A 1976 Stuckey’s ad shows the U.S. Interstate Highway System dotted with

Stuckey’s, like ants crawling on branches, nearly coast-to-coast. Carloads of families

poured out of their Ford Country Squire station wagons into Stuckey’s parking lots and

fanned out. While Dad filled up on Texaco gas, the rest headed to the reliably clean

restrooms and, inevitably, down those aisles laden with products that can only be called

American.

“Before there was Wawa, before there was 7-11, before there was Buc-ee’s, there was

Stuckey’s,” says Stephanie Stuckey.

The company never owned those stores; all of them were owned by franchisees. They

paid W.S. Stuckey a percentage of every gallon of gas they sold, and he provided every

single item that stood on their shelves, from sets of jacks to rubber snakes; from T-shirts

to state-themed salt and pepper shakers.

His name, their store: W.S. Stuckey (left) visits with a franchisee. (Courtesy Stuckey’s

Corporation)

And, of course, the pecan rolls, first whipped up in the 1930s by W.S.’s wife, Ethel. It’s

probably best to explain the pecan roll by going with Ethel’s original description: “A

light, flu!y nougat center mixed with maraschino cherries which are hand-dipped in an

antique copper kettle holding fresh-made buttery caramel” — all rolled in pecan chips.

No doubt that antique copper kettle has gone the way of leaded gasoline, but even today

there is nothing quite like coaxing a grown adult who has spent an entire lifetime

avoiding Stuckey’s pecan rolls to finally give one a nibble — and watching the “where-

have-you-been-all-my-life” expression spread across their face.

For decades, W.S. Stuckey attempted to personally run virtually every aspect of the

company, and that eventually became too much for one man. In the 1960s, he sold

Stuckey’s to the people who made PET evaporated milk — and the corporate suits let the

Stuckey’s brand languish. High gasoline prices didn’t help: As family road trips

dwindled, so did Stuckey’s foot tra"c.

Still, many of Stephanie Stuckey’s earliest memories involve stops at her namesake store.

“We’d pull over, like everyone else,” she recalls. “I knew my grandfather had created this

fun, special place, but I had no sense of entitlement. I didn’t feel like I could walk up and

down the aisles scarfing down pecan rolls and pocketing rubber alligators. It had our

name, but it wasn’t ours.”

Stuckey’s strongest memory is of Store Number One, near her hometown of Eastman,

Georgia.

“They had a talking myna bird,” she recalls. “It said, ‘My name is Corky and I’m not for

sale!’”

The business model allowed franchisees to breathe local flavor into their locations while

maintaining the welcoming, familiar Stuckey’s environment. During the 1980s, The

Stuckey’s in Yeehaw Junction, Florida, sold actual alligator heads from a barrel.

Stephanie Stuckey recalls franchisees who kept beehives on their property and sold the

resulting honey.

As the years rolled by, though, those visits to Stuckey’s became less nostalgic for the

founder’s granddaughter.

“By the early 2000s, my family’s legacy had become a bunch of shuttered stores on the

roadside,” she says. Even worse, more than a few had been turned into porn shops and

strip clubs.

“I thought, ‘That’s not my grandfather’s legacy. That’s not how our story ends.”

Road trip staple: At its height, Stuckey’s was synonymous with family vacation. (Courtesy

Stuckey’s Corporation)

Stephanie’s father, W.S. Stuckey Jr., had managed to pull some investors together to buy

the store from its corporate owners in 1984, but the brand remained a minor holding in

a much larger portfolio.

Despite her name, Stephanie Stuckey was an unlikely savior for the company. A former

attorney, she represented Dekalb County in the Georgia State Legislature from 1998 to

2013. Deciding not to seek re-election, she became Director of Sustainability for the City

of Atlanta, then the city’s Chief Resilience O"cer.

Then, one day in 2019, she got a phone call: Would she be interested in buying a failing

company that happened to bear her family name?

“I was not the first choice for this,” she says with a laugh. “Other family members passed

on it before they got around to me.

“Things were not good. There was no CEO, no leadership. The company was working out

of a rented warehouse with a double-wide trailer. We were selling closeout merchandise

at 52 licensed locations.

“We were losing money.”

Even the company’s legacy product, the pecan roll, was su!ering: Virtually unsupervised

manufacturers had for years been cranking them out, making them smaller and loading

them up with high fructose corn syrup.

After a bit of soul-searching, Stuckey did what the rest of her family would not: She

invested her life savings to buy the company.

“I knew it was a losing proposition,” she says. “But I saw something that was not on the

balance sheet, and that was the value of the brand. Besides, I had a cause that was higher

than profit: family and legacy.”

The first thing she did was take a road trip.

“Stuckey’s is a road trip brand,” she says. “I always knew it as a road trip brand. And I

had this naive vision that I was going to revive the stores.

“In the end, I think my superpower was that I was naive.”

What she found on the road was not encouraging. Pulling into one Stuckey’s parking lot,

the woman who, as a little girl, would have been filled with a sense of fun and

excitement at the sight of a Stuckey’s sign took one look at the dilapidated building, put

her head down, and wept.

“I asked myself, ‘How am I going to turn this around?’”

Forcing herself to get out of the car, Stuckey ventured into the store — where she

experienced what she calls “an epiphany.”

“Yeah, the store looked terrible,” she recalls, “but it was full of people, and they were

buying stu!. Our stu!!”

Even the undersized, too-sweet version of the Stuckey’s Pecan Roll.

“That was my a-ha moment: I didn’t have the $100 million it would take to revive the

stores — but I could invest in reviving the products that people still loved.”

Stuckey found a partner who is a third-generation pecan farmer with manufacturing

experience. Together they bought a candy manufacturing plant and re-assumed control

of all Stuckey’s branded treats. Besides providing candy for all 13 remaining Stuckey’s

stores (“I love those stores!” Stuckey says), the brand is now available at hundreds of

retail outlets, including Hobby Lobby, Beal’s, Food Lion, Ace Hardware, and Piggly-

Wiggly.

Even more satisfying for Stuckey, you’ll find Stuckey’s Pecan Rolls and other candies at

Travel Centers of America and every Florida Wawa — two chains that owe their very

existence to W.S. Stuckey, who nearly a century ago first dreamed of a gas-and-eat

roadside business.

“In the past two years,” she says, “we’ve gone from $2 million in sales to $14 million.”

Most important to the company’s future, Stuckey says, is to never lose sight of the vision

of her grandfather, who always saw pecans as the bedrock of his business.

“In 10 years, I’d like to see us be the go-to brand for pecan snacks in the world,” she says.

“Did you know that pecans are the only snack nut native to our country? I think that’s

pretty cool.”

Still, now in her mid-50s, Stuckey is well aware that she can’t be the poster woman for

Stuckey’s forever.

“Believe it or not, I’d actually like to retire when I’m 65,” she says. “I’d like to think

another Stuckey will come along, but we have lots of non-family members who are

making this company grow right now.

“But, yeah, I suppose I might end up being the brand ambassador for the rest of my life.

Like Colonel Sanders. They’ll roll me out in a wheelchair: ‘Here she is! The Stuckey

lady!’”

 

Bill Newcott is the award-winning film critic for The Saturday Evening Post. For more

about the author, visit billnewcott.com.

This article is featured in the January/February 2024 issue of The Saturday Evening

Post. Subscribe to the magazine for more art, inspiring stories, fiction, humor, and

features from our archives.

Become a Saturday Evening Post member and enjoy unlimited access.  Subscribe now

RECOMMENDED

COMMENTS
December 23, 2023 at 10:34 pm

Eddie Brannon says:

My first public job with a real check every Friday was as a gasoline attendant at Stuckey’s in Calhoun, GA. We washed
windshields, checked oil levels and with a fill up you could get Pecan Divinity or Peanut Brittle. We would have tour
buses stop often and get a Chicken dinner with a biscuit and pack of honey. Rest rooms had to be checked regularly and
be spotless. It was a great opportunity for a 15 year old boy. Thank you for your vision and leadership in protecting your
family name.

December 18, 2023 at 5:50 am

Mark Bowen says:

Upon reading this, I ran up to my local Wawa’s and bought some Stuckey’s Pecans. Delicious! Thank you for the article
and information!

December 17, 2023 at 6:27 pm

Midnight_Rider_1961 says:

Stuckey’s had the best pecan rolls and food! I hope they are successful in their comeback attempts. One thing they should
not overlook in doing so is a presence on US Highways like say US 70, 64, 31, 412, and many others too numerous to list.
Believe it or not there are many travelers who try to avoid the fast pace of interstates.

December 16, 2023 at 10:07 pm

Bob McGowan, Jr. says:

Stephanie, your instincts of knowing what to do, when and how to revive Stuckey’s core (treat) products is obviously
working very well. Having them available at existing retailers takes the biggest worry o! your shoulders. Profits of $2
million to $14 million in 2 years, is remarkable. As far as retiring goes, let the good times roll, and don’t even think about
that!

December 16, 2023 at 6:15 pm

harrywebbabc1 says:

As a child I was not aware of Stuckey’s until my Father became a Manager of their competition called Hornes. It was really
an almost exact copy of Stukey’s even to the pecan logs. I worked there summers pumping gas,
washing dishes, bus boy and have very happy memories. Harry Webb

December 16, 2023 at 11:57 am

James Norton says:

Yes, I fondly remember the big roadside sign shouting out in tall letters “Pecan Logs” I laugh, when I think about the
motto ” Eat here and get gas.” We’ve have a Hobby Lobby in our town. I’ll see if I can scare up a pecan log. Dad always
stopped at Stuckey’s, because he said Stuckey’s always had super clean bath rooms. I miss Dad and Stuckey’s.
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MODEL	A	ERA	FASHION	AND	STYLE	
	

The	following	article	originally	appeared	on	the	MAFCA	website	in	May	2014	
	
	 	

Perfume Sprayers www.mafca.com May 2014 

Perfume Sprayers 
By Janet Gundlach 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

L & C Mayers Company, 1930 

These perfume sprayers resembled cigarette lighters but were totally different. 
Ronson and Evans Company both produced these misters. Also notice the two 
different sizes of the Ronson Perfu-Mist in the following advertisement. 
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Perfume Sprayers www.mafca.com May 2014 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Blue Book Jewelry Store, 1931 

The Evans Company produced wonderful compacts but also produced perfume 
sprayers. They called their smaller sprayers “Pocket Atarmist” and the larger was 
called the “Dresser Model Atarmist.”  The gift sets included the sprayer and a 
matching compact or perfume. 
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Perfume Sprayers www.mafca.com May 2014 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The above article came from Popular Science Monthly, February 1930 

A friend, who searched for years, 
recently bought a new old stock 
Ronson sprayer in the original box 
with paperwork and the wire to clean 
the sprayer. This was a great eBay 
find and purchase! 
 
Antique stores and dealers may not 
know or recognize these perfume 
sprayers. Also check eBay and look 
for both sizes, remember the smaller 
sprayer would fit in your purse and 
the other size would be for the dresser 
or vanity. 
 
Perfume was definitely popular during 
our Model A years which explains 
the development, design and 
marketing of these sprayers. 
 
Perfume timeline: 
 
Emeraude by Coty -1921 
Chanel No. 5 by Chanel -1922 
Shalimur by Guerlain -1925  
My Sin by Lanvin -1925 
Paris by Coty - 1926  
Arpége by Lanvin -1927  
Soir de Paris by Bourjois - 1928 
Joy by Jean Patou -1929 
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THE	SHADE	TREE	A’S	–	THIRTY	YEARS	AGO		
	

	
The	1985-2005	Shade	Tree	A’s	Newsletters	are	now	available	on	the	
Shade	Tree	A’s	website.		They	can	be	accessed	via	the	same	“button"	
as	the	other	Newsletters,	but	they	are	password	protected.	The	same	
password	used	 to	access	 the	member	 roster	 is	used	 to	access	 the	
Newsletters.	Thank	you	Dan	Perla	for	scanning	these	and	posting	on	
the	website.	
	
	

The	President’s	column	 in	 the	 June	1994	 issue	of	 the	
Shade	 Tree	 A's	 Newsletter	 discussed	 the	 political	
activism	of	the	Critter	Conspiracy	and	their	attempt	to	
stall	construction	of	the	interstate	highway	system.	The	
Newsletter	 announced	 several	 upcoming	 events	
including	 the	 Ridge	 Peach	 festival	 and	 the	 Saturday	
Breakfast.	 The	Newsletter	 also	 reported	 on	 the	 April	
tour	to	Magnolia	Springs.	It	was	reported	that	this	was	
probably	the	last	tour	for	Frank	Knapp’s	speedster;	it	
was	apparently	pretty	chilly!	The	Newsletter	provided	
another	 report	 on	 the	 Shade	 Tree	 A’s	 economy	 run	
planned	by	Frank	Knapp.	The	highest	mileage	achieved	
was	 24.197	 mpg	 by	 Ed	 Meloan	 driving	 his	 1929	
Phaeton.	 Ed	 gave	 credit	 to	 the	 carburetor	 that	 Gary	
Stroebel	had	rebuilt	and	the	jets	that	had	been	flow	tested	and	calibrated	for	the	exceptional	mileage.	
The	meeting	minutes	contained	 in	 the	Newsletter	mentioned	a	 slew	of	activities	 including	a	 tour	 to	
Charleston	and	a	car	display	at	Regency	Mall;	the	Shade	Tree	A’s	were	busy	back	then!	A	report	on	the	
Charleston	tour	provided	many	photos	of	Shade	Tree	A’ers	and	their	cars	out	and	about	in	and	around	
Charleston.		
	

Finally,	awards	won	by	Frank	Knapp	and	Jim	
and	Sheila	McPherson	were	reported.	Frank	
won	a	First	Junior	award	for	his	1930	Murray	
bodied	Town	Sedan	and	 Jim	and	Sheila	won	
an	 Historic	 Preservation	 award	 for	 their	
original	1930	Tudor	Sedan.	The	awards	were	
earned	 at	 the	 Antique	 Automobile	 Club	 of	
America	 Southeastern	 National	 meet	 in	
Shelbyville,	TN.	
	
	
	
	

SHADE TREE

A3
OCTOBER L987

VOLUME 1987 - 10

Ftrank Kaapp takes his Speedeter on its first
{and last ?) tour.

r-.&"-l

Members eat (what else ?) at Magnolia Springs.

Ftrank Kaapp takes his Speedeter on its first
{and last ?) tour.

r-.&"-l

Members eat (what else ?) at Magnolia Springs.
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THE	SHADE	TREE	A’S	–	THIRTY	YEARS	AGO		
			 	

q

instructions before the run.

Minutes
Meeting,

of the May 9, 1994
Shade Tree A's

The meeting lvas caiied to order bY
President Craig N1cMullin. The Minutes of
the Aprii meeting lvere approved on a
motion b1,' Craig ;'lcMuilin, secoi-td by Raiph
Neitzke. Rlchaid Dunevent gave ihe
Treasury report.

Under old business, 'rhe Magnolia Springs
Tour and the Saturcia-v* breakfast were
discussed. Blil Aclams riiscussed the tuei
economy rt',n ar-.d the results -ntered into
the Minutes cn a inotion by Bili Adams.
Second by Ralph Neitzke. Craig McMullin
presenteo fuLARC Ne';qsletter Awards to the
newsletter staiT.

Under nerJ/ business, Monroe Wade
discussed the Charieston Tour. A mction'by Mcnroe WaCe, Second by Henry Rucker
to pa-v- Richaro Duneveni for the use of his
garage as a meetlng piace passed. Monroe
Wade discussed a car dlsplay at Regency
MaJi August 281h. Motion to a-ccept made
by Jim IV1cPherson. Second by Ed Meloan'
A motion to reimburse the expenses of the
Tour Director. made by Jim McPherson'
Second bir EC fuIeloan passed. The Blythe
parade, Beach Islanci Heritage Days,
Saturday Bree'-kfast, Ridge Peach Festival
parade the Georgia Old Fashion Days and
the Historic Augusta Antique Show were
discussed. Ga{v Stroebei brought head
lamp reflectors for show and tell' Ed
Meloan presented the technicai prograrn on
electronic ignitions for the Modei A'
Refreshments were provided by Denny
Palmer, B1.ron Williams and Harold Segers'

Respectfulllt Submitted,
,Iim McPherson

Bill Adams gives last minute

Steve Brannan gives a carefirl watch as Monroe Wade fills
gas tauk.

Shade Ttee A's return from fuel econonry run.

Shade ?ree A's arrive in Summerville, SC.

Shade Tree A's at Patriots Point.

RuelMartinandSteveBrannancannotbelievetheireyes'
(See whY on next Page)

Shade ?ree A's arrive in Summerville, SC.

Shade Tree A's at Patriots Point.

RuelMartinandSteveBrannancannotbelievetheireyes'
(See whY on next Page)

Shade ?ree A's arrive in Summerville, SC.

Shade Tree A's at Patriots Point.

RuelMartinandSteveBrannancannotbelievetheireyes'
(See whY on next Page)
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and Vicky Martin head to Dinner at

First Lady Cindy McMuliin enjoys bar_b_que
ribs at Sticky Fingers.

Steve Brannan
tEe Ttawler.

@i: i:;=:---re}
I -ank and Monte Knapp, Betty and Monroe Wa

*:aig }ScMullin at the Frawler'

t3
Win NationalCharleston Tour Continued

dinner on the river we saw several charter
boats dock and unload their catch.

Following dinner we were led on a driving
tour of historic Charleston by Frank and
Monte Knapp which included the Battery
and the River front Park. This was a.lovely
late evening tour over the brick streets of
historic Charleston. It lasted into the
night, aliowing us to return to our motel
after dark over the Cooper River bridge.

Sunday morning several members ieft early
in their A's to return home. The rest ate
breakfast and were led through the historic
tree covered Highway 61 by Dan and Betty
Stelling to BamLrurg. In Bamburg we eat
lunch before returning to Augusta.

For those of you who missed this tour I can
only say that you missed the best tour yet.
You will get a chance to see what you
missed at the August meeting. Thanks
Monroe!

Shade Tree ttA'erstt
Awards!!

Two Model A Fords belonging to Shade Tree
A's members were in attendance at the
Antique Automobile Club of America
Southeastern Nationai meet in Shelbywille,
TN May 20-21 and both took top National
Awards.

Frank Knapp took his 193O Murray bodied
Town Sedan and won the coveted First
Junior award in its class consisting of
l930-31 closed cars. Frank had the help of
Don Turley in preparing the car for the
Saturday show.

Jim and Sheila McPherson took their
original 193O Tudor Sedan and won
nationai recognition for Historic
Preservation. Both cars received the
highest recogxition possible at the meet.

The show was held at the Celebration, the
site of the National Walking Horse show
each year. The grass grounds provided an
ideal display area for the almost 4OO cars
in attendance. At the Friday night bar-b-
que there was a detnonstration by the 1993
world champion walking horse.

Frank Knapp's Aqrard winuin$ 1930 Town Sedan'
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TECHNICAL	TOPICS	
		

The	Early	Days	of	Car	Heaters	
By	Robbie	Jones	

Photos	from	the	Hagerty	website	(see	link	below)	
	
Hagerty	 Insurance	 recently	published	an	article	on	 the	history	of	 car	heaters.	The	article	 covers	all	
manner	of	ways	to	keep	warm	in	an	automobile.	The	article	includes	a	photo	of	an	early	attempt	to	
protect	an	automotive	driver	and	passengers	from	the	elements,	essentially	a	big	poncho	for	up	to	five	
people.		
	
The	 focus	 of	 the	 article,	 however,	 is	 various	
heaters	that	use	engine	heat	to	keep	occupants	
warm	 in	 cold	 weather.	 The	 article	 includes	 a	
photo	of	 a	Model	A	with	what	 appears	 to	be	 a	
familiar	 Autolite	 manifold	 heater,	 but	 with	 an	
electric	 blower	 mounted	 at	 the	 front	 to	 push	
heated	air	into	the	passenger	compartment.		
	
Take	 a	 look	 at	 the	 full	 article	 on	 the	 Hagerty	
website	 and	 familiarize	 yourself	 with	 all	 the	
options	 out	 there	 so	 you	 can	 be	 prepared	 to	
snatch	up	a	good	bargain	at	the	next	flea	market.	
	
The	full	article	can	be	viewed	on	the	Hagerty	website	at	the	following	link:	
	
https://www.hagerty.com/media/automotive-history/early-days-of-car-
heaters/?utm_source=SFMC&utm_medium=email&utm_content=MED_UN_NA_EML_UN_UN_DailyDriver_Wednesday&has
hed_email=0766af19ccff88eae0fa45775ff00685125c9d8cf4e2030b893a6808c5330a03&dtm_em=0766af19ccff88eae0fa45775ff0
0685125c9d8cf4e2030b893a6808c5330a03	
	

	
		 	



Shade Tree A’s Newsletter 
June	2024	 Volume	51	 Number	6	

Page	27	

	
Member	Advertisements	

Deadline	for	submittal	–	20th	of	the	month	–	Send	submittals	to	newsletter@ShadeTreeAs.org	

	
FOR	SALE:		
Original	Model	‘A’	flywheel	housing,	no	cracks,	bead-blasted,	painted	and	ready	to	install.	$135.	
Pick	it	up	at	my	home	in	Evans,	GA.	Bring	cash.	Don	Turley	706-589-0738	
	
FOR	SALE:	1931	Slant	Window	Fordor	that	is	partially	disassembled.	Asking	$4,300	and	have	lots	of	parts	
needed	for	the	restoration.	Keith	East,	Easley,	SC	(Contact	Jim	McPherson	for	more	information)	
	

Paid	Advertisements	
SHADE	TREE	A’S	NEWSLETTER	SPONSORS	

Our	thanks	to	the	following	sponsors!	Their	generosity	supports	this	Newsletter	and	the	Shade	Tree	A's!	
Please	remember	these	folks	when	you	need	a	service	they	offer.	And	please,	tell	them	you	appreciate	
their	support	of	our	club	 	
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